


GUARLFORD PARISH COUNCIL


MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD IN THE VILLAGE HALL ON MONDAY 13th March 2023
Present 


Councillor 
Mr M Simpson



Vice Chair


Councillor  
Mr  A 
Medcalf
Councillor  
Mr  D
Fellows



Councillor
Rvd P Hughes



Tree warden
District and County Councillor
and leader of MHDC


Mr T Wells

Mr David Furlong 


WCC Footpath Liaison Officer

Mrs G Hollick



Clerk and Responsible Financial Officer

1. Apologies
District Councillor Mrs K Wells

Councillor Mr M Huskinson

Councillor Mrs B Hill
Mrs Jenny Cameron  
 Guarlford Village Hall

2.  Public Question and Answer

There were no members of the public present

3. Code of Conduct and Declarations of Interest
3.1 Parish Councillors were reminded that, as required by the Parish Council Code of Conduct Order 2001, revised 2020, they should notify the MHDC Monitoring Officer of any changes to their Register of Interests or the receipt of any unrecorded gifts or hospitality.  They should also declare any personal or prejudicial interests in any of the items of this meeting. 

3.2 There were no declarations of personal or prejudicial interest. 
4. The Race Relations and Crime and Disorder Acts
Parish Councillors were reminded that all the business carried out and decisions made at this meeting must observe the requirements of the above Acts. 

5. Acceptance of the Previous Minutes
The minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 12th December 2022 had been circulated and read.  There were no matters arising not already on the agenda of this meeting and it was agreed that the minutes should be signed by the Chairman. 
6. Death of Dr Peter Mayner 

Vice Chairman Cllr Simpson paid tribute to the late Dr Peter Mayner who had been a long-standing Parish Council member and past Chairman. Dr Mayner had passed away on 20th January 2023.  All Councillors present agreed that they would like to send a letter to his widow expressing gratitude for Dr Mayners’ contribution to Guarlford and give consideration to an appropriate tribute to him. Cllr Hughes suggested planting a tree, possibly in the churchyard. It was agreed unanimously to discuss with Cllr Huskinson on his return before taking further action.

7. Report on local police matters
7.1 The Clerk had forwarded an e-mail to Councillors on 13th February informing them that a ‘Muck Truck’ had been stolen near to The Rhydd on 10th February 2023. It is not known whether this has been recovered.
7.2 The Clerk informed councillors that Cllr Hill had reported to her that some ‘rogue traders’ were operating in the area and had tried to obtain money from her and others in Bamford Close. The Clerk had reported this to the local community officer with a description of the van.  The community officer had agreed to watch out for the van during regular rural burglary patrols.
8.  Report by Cllr Tom Wells, District and County Councillor
Cllr Wells reported that responses to the SWDP were currently being reviewed and it was expected that the plan would be submitted to the inspectorate by mid-summer. There would then follow a public enquiry before the plan could be adopted which would likely be a further 12 months after submission to the inspectorate.
Cllr Wells confirmed that he would again be standing for election in the coming elections on 4th May and that Cllr Mrs K Wells also intended to stand for election. Guarlford is now part of Powick and The Hanleys while Newland is now joined with Malvern Link.  Cllr Wells also reminded the meeting that anyone intending to vote at a polling station must have with them proof of identity.

9. Report on local footpath issues
9.1 Mr Furlong informed the meeting that he had now attended to the gate at the footbridge of Rectory Lane and this could now be closed without making a loud ‘clanging’ noise.
9.2 Mr Furlong confirmed that the broken step at Clevelode, footpath 727©, had now been repaired and the steps were accessible with a hand rail. These steps remain steep however and it is difficult to find a solution to this.  Mr Furlong agreed to continue to monitor this footpath.
10. Report from Tree Warden Cllr Rvd Peter Hughes.   
Cllr Hughes confirmed to the meeting that permission to carry out work on the cedar tree in the church yard had been granted but this had not yet got underway.  There were no other tree related issues in the Parish at the present time. 
11. Report from Guarlford Village Hall
11.1 Mrs Cameron had submitted the following report
“Since the start of the year work has been underway on phase 1 of the regeneration project in the downstairs area of the hall. This is still on target to be completed by the end of March and will see new toilets with accessible facilities. Unfortunately, rising costs have increased the final bill to £38,000 and the Committee are working hard to raise funds to cover this increased amount.  In addition, funding applications to various bodies including the Platinum Jubilee Fund, the Community Fund and Bernard Sunley are also being pursued in order to finance work for Phase 2 of the regeneration project.  If successful this will enable insulation to be continued up the stairwell and into the kitchen area with the subsequent installation of new up to date kitchen facilities.  It is hoped that this will make the hall more attractive to potential hirers, increasing income and helping to secure the future viability of the hall.  

Although the hall has only had occasional use during the first quarter of the year, due to renovation work, fundraising activities have continued off-site with £500 being raised at the recent curry night. A programme of activities has been drawn up for the remainder of the year with events taking place each month.  The Village Hall Trustees are keen to work with the Parish Council to organise a celebration for the coronation of King Charles III and Camilla and would suggest a small sub-committee be set up as previously for the Jubilee celebration in 2022.  

The ongoing support of the Parish Council is very much appreciated by the Village Hall Committee.”

Councillors discussed the suggestion of a joint project to celebrate the Coronation in May and asked the Clerk to form a sub-committee to arrange this.  Cllrs asked the Clerk to forward their suggestion that the celebration would be better to take place during the day time rather than the evening and that outside would be preferable if weather permitted. Cllr Hughes agreed to ask Malvern Hills Chase Brass Band if they would be available to play at the event. 

11.2 The Clerk informed the meeting that the Trustees were planning to install a time capsule in the ceiling above the main entrance door to the village hall on Friday 17th March 2023.  The capsule would contain a list of all the current Parish Councillors. A full list of contents would be recorded in the minutes of the Village Hall.
12. Malvern Hills Trust Report
Cllr Fellows told the meeting that there was nothing to report at the present time. 
13. Local Traffic Management Sub Group update 
13.1 Rectory Lane.  Cllr Simpson informed the meeting that following their meeting with Tanya Crake from WCC Highways, she had since confirmed that Highways could not make the requested road priority changes around the telephone kiosk at the end of Rectory Lane. Cllr Fellows added that he understood that additional road signage may be installed to warn drivers of the potential hazard from the narrow carriageway.
13.2  B4211The Clerk confirmed that this is still awaiting the installation of kerb stones to protect pedestrians.

13.3  The Rhydd,  The Clerk had drafted a letter to Tanya Crake following the last meeting of GPC and sent this to Cllr Huskinson.  The Clerk agreed to discuss with Cllr Huskinson on his return. 
ighH
14. Parish Environment

14.1 Lengthsman. - The Lengthsman scheme continues to work well. Claims for re-imbursement for the Lengthsman were being submitted and paid regularly.  
14.2 Cedar Tree – discussed at 10.
14.3  Black Poplar Tree – This has now been planted in the grass area at the bend of Rectory Lane, close to Woodbridge Farm. 
14.4 Telephone kiosk – The Clerk informed the meeting that Cllr Hughes had completed work in the kiosk to a very high standard and that the ‘library’ was now being very well used.  Cllr Simpson thanked Cllr Hughes on behalf of the Parish Council.
14.5 Daffodil bulbs. - The Clerk informed councillors that she had spoken to Mr David Masters that afternoon and thanked him for the daffodils which he had purchased.  Councillors agreed that the display which had been created was extremely attractive and an asset to Guarlford. The Clerk agreed to write formally to thank Mr Masters.
15. Planning
15.1 It was noted that the retrospective planning application for retention of external lighting in respect of the Waste Incineration Unit in Hangmans Lane had been withdrawn on 10th February 2023.
15.2 It was noted that the application in respect of Alpacca Meadows was still ‘pending’.
15.3  It was noted that the planning permission for the conversion of the former men’s club building, adjoining the Village Hall, to a private dwellinghouse had now expired.
16. Liaison with other bodies

16.1 The Coronation celebrations 6th – 8th May 2023 – discussed at 11.1  
16.2  SWDPR – discussed at 8
16.3 The Grapevine  The Clerk informed the meeting that she had received an e-mail from Cora Weaver indicating that she may be prepared to re-start an on-line version of The Grapevine towards October 2023. Councillors discussed the possibility of including a printed copy in the telephone kiosk.
16.4 The Clerk informed Councillors that Revd. Gary Crellin had received a letter of thanks from The Palace and a card from His Majesty King Charles III thanking the residents of Guarlford for their condolences following the death of Queen Elizabeth II. 
17. Finance

17.1  Update on account balances and approval of payments since the last meeting of the Parish Council.
Cheques Paid out since last meeting of GPC
	Date of cheque
	Chq no
	Payee
	Amount

	6/01/23
	596
	G Hollick Wages January 23
	261.04

	
	597
	Not yet used – missed in book
	

	6/01/23
	598
	CPRE  Annual subscription
	36.00

	6/01/23
	599
	P Hughes – telephone box refurbishment
	75.19

	6/01/23
	600
	J Moore Lengthsman Dec 22
	124.00

	6/01/23
	601
	G Hollick – reimbursement auditors wine gift
	19.98

	7.02/23
	602
	J Moore Lengthsman Jan 23
	124.00

	7/02/23
	603
	HMRC  PAYE on Clerks wages for February
	35.20

	7/02/23
	604
	G Hollick Wages February 23 

(including part backpay from  04.22)
	408.36

	17/02/23
	605
	G Hollick – reimbursement McAfee anti virus
	99.99

	23/02/23
	606
	J Moore Lengthsman February 23
	124.00

	6/03/23
	607
	G Hollick Wages March 23
	407.16

	6/03/23
	608
	HMRC PAYE on Clerks wages for March 
	36.40

	
	
	
	


The meeting approved the payment of the amounts shown in the table

***


***


***


***



Cheques not showing on bank statement
	Date of cheque
	Chq no
	Payee
	Amount

	6/01/23
	599
	P Hughes 
	75.19

	17/02/23
	605
	G Hollick (McAffe anti-virus)
	99.99

	23/02/23
	606
	J Moore
	124.00

	6/03/23
	607
	G Hollick (March wages)
	407.16

	Total
	
	
	706.34


Money which has been claimed but still to be credited to account. 
	WCC Lengthsman scheme reimbursement for January & February 22


	248.00


Current Account

Bank statement as at 23rd Feb 2023 

£4858.79
 

Minus value of unpresented cheques 

£  706.34



Sub total

£4152.45
Plus claims awaiting credit


£   248.00




Total 


£4,400.45
Deposit     
£   678.73
Charity     
£   108.78
Total worth




£5187.96
The Clerk confirmed that this total did not include the first tranche of the precept (£3,2500) which was expected to be credited to the account within the next two weeks.
17.2 The Clerk asked Councillors who they wished to appoint as Parish Council auditor for 2023.  Councillors unanimously agreed that the Clerk should ask Mr Peter Hughes of Madresfield if he would be prepared to carry out this role again at the end of the financial year.
17.3 Approval of cheques   - covered at 17.1
18. Elections 
18.1 The Clerk informed Councillors of key dates associated with the elections on 4th May 2023 and confirmed that these were contained within their nomination packs.
18.2 The Clerk provided each Councillor present with a nomination pack together with some guidance notes for completion.  The Clerk informed Councillors that nominations could not be submitted to the District Council offices before 27th March and must be deposited by 4pm on Tuesday 4th April. The Clerk confirmed that she would be prepared to deliver nominations to the council offices and arrange for each form to be checked before the final submission date of 4th April 2023, provided Councillors returned their completed forms to the her by 27th March 2023.
19. Items carried forward from last meeting

19.1 Retention of documents. - Cllr Simpson suggested that the retention of documents should be addressed.  The Clerk agreed to discuss with The Chairman and set a date for review of documents in preparation for sending these to the County Archives. 

19.2 The village bus shelter. Councillor Simpson reminded Cllrs that this was now in need of repair. Councillors agreed to discuss this at the next meeting
18 Date of Next Meetings: -    
Monday 15th May 2023  Parish Council Annual Meeting and Annual Parish Meeting.

Monday 11th September 2023

Monday 11th December 2023
Signed      ………………………………………….

Cllr Michael Huskinson

Chairman
Date   ……………………………………………….
GPC Minutes 13th March 2023
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